S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 10th July 2018 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1.  PRESENT: Mr I Jordan, Mr J Smallwood, Mr M Narborough, Mr H Hofmeister, Mrs D Gotts, Mr A Evans, Mr P Bland, Mr K Reynolds, Mr S Wells, Mrs T Banks, Mr R Williamson, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 
Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds
APOLOGIES: Mr D Price, Mr S Scales, Mrs M Albinson and Borough Councillor Mr N Daubney
Fire Evacuation Procedure: Mrs Cornwell explained that in the event of a fire, everyone must leave the building immediately via the main Meeting Room entrance door as indicated. 

2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 12th June 2018, with one minor amendment, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour they were signed by the Chairman.

3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mr Smallwood and Mrs Banks declared an interest as they are Allotment Tenants.
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None present 
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councillor Daubney:  No Report 
Borough Councillor Nockolds:  See Attached Report.

Mr Smallwood enquired regarding the cameras in and around Kings Lynn which appear to be carrying out traffic monitoring.

Cllr Nockolds confirmed that the traffic monitoring is being carried out by Norfolk County Council and has been jointly funded by the Borough Council as part of the Kings Lynn Transport Plan.

It was said that the monitoring should be finished next week, the results of which will be available in due course. 

Mr Wells commented that the traffic monitoring survey should have started in April 2018, however had been postponed.
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Cllr Nockolds confirmed that the delay was due to the Saddlebow Bridge repair works, it was felt that by delaying the monitoring, a more accurate result would be found.

Comment was made that the traffic monitoring is not taking place on Grimston Road, it was felt that as a main route into Kings Lynn this should have been included.  (Clerk’s Note: Cllr Nockolds has met with the Officers to discuss the Transport Plan, they informed her that there are two traffic counts along Grimston Road, one near Knights Hill and the second one is at the Wootton Road / Castle Rising Road junction. The survey is being carried out over two weeks, traffic models will then be put together for October, it will be tested until January 2019 when a Stakeholder’s Event will take place).

Mr Wells spoke regarding the feasibility study being carried out at Common Staithe Quay, behind the Corn Exchange; and asked if new housing is proposed for this area. 
Cllr Nockolds explained that the area is within the Heritage Action Zone and as part of that the Borough Council needs to suggest areas for possible development, she said that the studies taking place are to help find out if it is feasible to build in the location.

In addition to this, the Borough Council is looking at the possibility of building flats above shops.

County Councillor Eyre:  No Report 
6. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:
Assets  
Mr Narborough stated that no Assets Committee meeting had been held since the last Parish Council meeting, however stated that several quotes to carry out various work have been obtained.

He said that quotes to improve the drainage at the Allotments Main Car Park had been obtained along with quotes to install a new Water Tank.

Comment was made that the quotes were quite high, however would be discussed fully at the next Assets Committee meeting in September 2018. 

Low Road fence: Mr Narborough explained that three quotes had now been received to replace the fence at Low Road, he said that the Parish Council had previously agreed that the decision regarding this could be made by Mr Price, Mr Jordan and himself.  
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Security Bollard on the Green: Mr Narborough explained that the Security Bollard at the Appledore Close end of the Green had become damaged. He said that he had met with an employee of CGM Ltd to discuss the situation and to see if it could be repaired.

After inspection it appeared that the damage was irreparable, and a replacement lock would be required.

Members agreed that prices to repair the lock or replace the bollard should be obtained and that a decision regarding the matter should be made by Mr Price, Mr Jordan and Mr Narborough.
Vancouver Round Table (Beer Festival):  Mr Narborough spoke regarding the Beer Festival planned for the August Bank Holiday weekend and stated that a rumour has been heard that the Swan Pub has decided to hold its own Beer Festival in conjunction on the same weekend, with stalls and an ice cream van.

Comment was made that during the recent Boxing Event held at the Swan Pub, cars had parked on the Green using it as an overspill Car Park.
Mrs Cornwell said that the parking of approximately 20 vehicles on the Nursery Close end of the Green had been reported to the Parish Office and she explained that additional wooden bollards may alleviate the situation happening again. This will be discussed at the next Assets Committee Meeting.
Comment was made that the Boxing Event had been exceptionally loud, and Fireworks had been let off.

Cllr Nockolds said that she would report the matter and check that the appropriate licences were in place.
Wildlife Area at the Green:  Mr Smallwood spoke regarding the Wildlife Area at the rear of the Pond and commented that the long grass and undergrowth had become particularly dry and a potential fire hazard.

He requested that the grass in the area is cut and removed as promptly as possible.

Comment was made that this area is historically left to grow long until after the Anglia in Bloom judges have visited the Parish, however Mr Narborough confirmed that he would go and look at the situation.
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Fly Posting on the Low Road Fence:  Mr Banks enquired regarding two posters that had appeared on the Low Road fence and asked if permission had been given for these to be placed there.
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that permission for the two posters has been given in previous years and explained that they are erected a few days prior to the event and then removed straight after.

Finance
Mr Jordan confirmed that the last Finance Committee meeting was held on Wednesday 4th July 2018 when the first quarter accounts were discussed; the minutes of which had been circulated to all members.
Mr Jordan referred to the minutes and confirmed that the nett total for the first quarter is sitting in a healthy position of £6,330.66 against a Budget of £94,835.00. 

It was said that two main items; the CIL Payment of £10,061.25 received and the Sale of Equipment for £5,200.00 received had contributed to the balance being well in hand.

It was said that when work commences on the Village Hall extension, this situation will obviously change.

Mr Jordan proposed that the Finances are a correct record of the first quarter accounts; this was seconded by Mr Smallwood with all members in favour.
Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.

Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Jordan with the Bank Statements for June 2018 and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Jordan was happy that everything balanced he initialled the Bank Statements. 
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Mrs Cornwell referred to the Bank Statement and informed members that an Easement figure of £3666.66 had been received from the Developers of the 9 acre field regarding the drainage at Wootton Park.

She stated that the Parish Council has already agreed that these funds would be paid to the Wootton Park Association to be spent on a possible Trod and other improvements on Wootton Park.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that all legal fees regarding this transaction have been paid by the Developers.

Finally, it was said that with the receipt of CIL (Community Infrastructure Levy) Funds, the Parish Council must think about and prioritise what projects it wants to do.

It was said that the Village Hall Extension and the Parish Office Extension were priorities along with the future integration of the new Cemetery Area.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that Mr Matt Sturgeon is currently in the process of drawing up plans for the Parish Office Extension.

Planning 

Mr Bland informed members that on 2nd July 2018, along with Mrs Cornwell he had attended the Planning Committee Meeting at the Borough Council when the application for 15/01782/OM – Land accessed between 142 – 150 Grimston Road, South Wootton was discussed.
He was pleased to report that both Cllr Nockolds, Cllr Daubney, Mr David Goddard and Clayland Developments had all spoken against the link road through to the new proposed development and it had been said that South Wootton Parish Council had too supported the application without the link road.
Mr Bland explained that after lengthy discussion it had been decided by seven votes to six votes that there should be no link road.

Mr Jordan thanked Cllr Nockolds and Cllr Daubney on behalf of the Parish Council for speaking at the meeting and for all their help and support.

One member spoke regarding the recently cut grass at the Clayland site and felt that due to its proximity to properties and due to the dry hot weather, this could be a potential fire hazard.
It was suggested that Chris Tilley at Clayland Developments should be contacted to see if the grass could perhaps be baled and removed.
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Policy 
Mr Smallwood confirmed that the last meeting was held on Monday 18th June 2018, when matters relating to Regulations / Policies for the new Data Protection Regulations were discussed and the Parish Council’s Standing Orders were reconsidered.

Mr Smallwood stated that the following ten Policies /Notices were looked at:

Information and Data Protection Policy
Retention & Disposal Policy

List of Documents for Retention or Disposal  

General Privacy Notice  

Privacy Notice for Staff & Councillors
Email Contact Privacy Notice

Tenants Privacy Notice

Neighbourhood Plan Privacy Notice

Hirers Privacy Notice

Cemetery Privacy Notice

Members were happy with the amendments made at the Policy Meeting, Mr Smallwood proposed that the Parish Council should adopt all ten Policies / Notices on block, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour. (All to be reviewed Tri-annually)
New Model Standing Orders 2018:  Mr Smallwood proposed that the Parish Council should adopt the amended Model Standing Orders 2018; this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour. (To be reviewed in Five years’ time unless legislative changes require otherwise)

7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – See Attached Report 
Junior School: - In the absence of Mr Scales, Mrs Kirby read out his short report:

Sat’s results are due out today and should be received in the next couple of days.

The last full governors meeting is scheduled to take place on next Monday, 16th July 2018.

Wootton Park: – Mrs Gotts confirmed that the next meeting is scheduled to be held in two weeks’ time.
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She reported that the Cycle Inhibitors have been repainted white and are looking good and the recent spate of Graffiti has all been removed.

Members asked that Cllr Nockolds pass on the Parish Council’s thanks to the Cleanup Team for removing the Graffiti, it was said that some of the Graffiti contained vile words and once reported, was removed by lunchtime the same day. 
South Wootton in Bloom: – Mrs Gotts confirmed that the minutes of the last meeting had been circulated to all members.

She stated that South Wootton in Bloom had once again entered the Anglia in Bloom competition and said that the judges would be visiting the Parish on the afternoon of 19th July 2018 and the main area of concern is the removal of litter.

She said that the afternoon would follow the usual format starting at 2.00 pm with visits to the Infant and Junior Schools, both of which have been nominated for Special Awards. After then, the judges would be taken on a drive past the Swan Pub to look at the hanging baskets and a visit to the Green and the Allotments.  The judges would then be driven along Castle Rising Road, up towards Castle Rising Golf Course to look at the flower beds, back via Priory Court and Wootton Park Pond, with a visit to the Wildflower strips and a look at the newly donated bench, past the Meadow Road Flower Bed and finally to the Churchyard and the Parish Office at 4.15pm for refreshments.

Mrs Gotts asked if anyone is out on the morning of the visit, if they could carry out any litter picking this would be vital.

Finally, it was reported that the Chinese Takeaway at Priory Court had kindly donated £60.00 towards hanging baskets. 

Members were happy with Mrs Gotts report and there were no questions.

Mr Jordan thanked the SWiB team for all their hard work and also thanked Nolan and Stella Mills for the tireless task of watering the various planters and Flower beds in the Parish.
Mrs Cornwell stated that she would ask Mr Wally Lucas the Parish Litter Warden to carry out a Litter Pick prior to the day. 
8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list.
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9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list below, 

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount

No




No

64
CGM



107265
Grass Cutting May

717.48

65
Mr D Miller


107266
VH & PO Window Clean
  30.00

66
AMR



107267
VH Speech Dial System
252.00

67
Mrs J Nicholls


107268
Bus Shelter Clean

  75.00

68
MKM 



107269
Concrete – Allots

  11.38

69
UK Power Networks

107270
Oak Ave S/Light

714.00

70
CGM



107271
W/P Play Equip 18/14-6
148.74

71
Anglian Water


107272
VH Water 7/3-6/6

141.01

72
Anglian Water


107273
Allots Water 7/3-6/6

  25.63

73
MKM



107274
Allots Materials

  17.99

74
BMAC Gdn Svs

107275
Bench Installation

  75.00

75
BMAC Gdn Svs

107276
Bins & Various Jobs

230.00

76
HMRC



107277
Contb – June

            833.13

77
Prudential


107278
TC – AVC


  80.00

77A
Norfolk Pension Fund

D/D 26 June
Cont’b –June
                        948.97

77B
Mrs T Cornwell

D/D 26 June 
Salary & Exps – June BACS)

77C
Mrs M Kirby


D/D 26 June
Salary – June BACS)           2450.16

77D
W W Lucas


D/D 26 June
Wages – June BACS)

77E
A J Walker


D/D 26 June
Salary & Exps –June BACS)

77F
R K Jarret


D/D 26 June
Salary – June - BACS)         1148.53

78
MKM



107279
Allots Materials
                6.49

79
Mr D Miller


107280
PO & Vh Window Clean           30.00

Plus Accounts received since circulated list:   

80
CGM Ltd


107281
W/Park Play Equip Insp   
  60.00
81
BMAC Garden Services
107282
W/Park Play Area Various      130.00

82
ECS



107283
New Email Address

213.84

83
MKM



107284
Allotments – Materials
  54.34

84
ECS



107285
Online Backup

              13.30

85
BMAC Garden Services
107286
Remove Post&Wire CAcre Cl 150.00

86
Amey LG Ltd


107287
Call Out - Oak Ave Light         250.80

87
Bright’s


107288
V Hall Cleaning – May ‘18
393.41

88
K & M Lighting


107289
Replace lantern Church La    300.00
89
CGM Ltd


107290
Grass Cutting – June ‘18        644.28
90
Mr H Hofmeister

107291
Materials Cemetery Tap
  10.20
91
K & M Lighting


107292
Street Light Maint July ‘18      454.37
Bank balances as at 29.6.2018
Community Account
      

     
       42,399.62
Step saver a/c
                 
      
                0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                           230,000.00
Total                                                                                            £272,399.62
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There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 7.50pm.

10. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 11th September 2018, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
11th September 2018                                                                              Chairman
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